
APPROVED:  February 28, 2017 
HUMAN RELATIONS COMMISSION (HRC) 

City Hall, Municipal Court Room 
Tuesday, January 24, 2017 

MINUTES 
 
 
Commissioners present: Javier Cervantes, Graham Kislingbury, Kim Whitley, Chris Equinoa, Tina Dodge Vera, Denise 

Hughes-Tafen 
 
Commissioners absent: None 
 
Staff present: Jorge Salinas, Assistant City Manager/CIO/Interim Economic Development Director 
 
Others present: Iris Carrasco, HAC member; members of C.A.R.E.:  Sue Goodman, Nancy Greenman, Peter 

Goodman, and others. 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
Chair Javier Cervantes called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m. 
 
ELECTION OF OFFICERS 
 
Chris Equinoa made a motion to elect Javier Cervantes as Chair; Graham Kislingbury seconded.  Approved 6-0.  Javier 
Cervantes made a motion to elect Graham Kislingbury as Vice Chair; Denise Hughes-Tafen seconded.  Approved 6-0. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
December 20, 2016 
 
MOTION:  Chris Equinoa made a motion to approve the minutes; Tina Dodge Vera seconded.  Approved 6-0. 
 
SCHEDULED BUSINESS 
 
Business from the Public 
 
Iris Carrasco asked the HRC if the City had a plan for representation of Latino’s on the City’s Boards and Commissions.  
Assistant City Manager/CIO/Interim Economic Development Director Jorge Salinas answered that the City’s Strategic 
Plan expresses the desire and sets goals for the City to be diverse.  Carrasco said that since she became an Albany resident 
in 2005 she has not seen much of a difference in minority representation and asked how she could help make a difference.   
 
Graham Kislingbury noted that he had sent out an announcement of Board and Commission openings to members of the 
HRC and HAC.  Carrasco shared that she had applied for a board and commission and was rejected.  She said that she was 
fine with it not being her but would like to see increased representation of the minorities in the community.  Carrasco also 
expressed her frustration of not being informed on the outcome of the appointment she applied for and having to call to 
find out.  Salinas explained the process of how the City Council appoints board and commission members and how 
minorities receive equal treatment in the process.   
 
Commission members agreed with Carrasco that minorities should be represented on the City’s Boards and Commissions.  
They also agreed that they would like to have it implemented that board and commission applicants be informed of the 
reason they were rejected.  Salinas said that he would talk to the Mayor about it.  Cervantes recommended that those 
concerned make a recommendation to the Council at a Council meeting.  Hughes Tafen expressed that she hoped Carrasco 
would continue applying for a position.   
 
C.A.R.E. member Sue Goodman read a letter of appreciation addressed to Commission Chair Cervantes expressing the 
group’s appreciation for his and the Commission’s service to the City in which they present the community as one that 
embraces diversity (see agenda file).   
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C.A.R.E. member Nancy Greenman also read a letter thanking the HRC.  She thanked them for making themselves 
vulnerable through their volunteer service to the vulnerable in the community and for being builders of bridges, allowing 
members of the community to enter into civic life (see agenda file).   
 
Equinoa thanked the group for their courage in stepping forward to express their views.  Cervantes thanked the group for 
coming and sharing their thoughts with the Commission.   
 
There was discussion from the public on minorities being afraid to come to a meeting such as this.  Cervantes assured 
those present that the state of Oregon is legally mandated to not use agency moneys, equipment, or personnel for the 
purpose of enforcing federal immigration laws. 
 
A member of the public brought up a past issue of racial profiling of a Hispanic resident who was repeatedly cited for the 
same violation.  Another member shared of a resident they know of who registered with the DMV but is now fearful of 
being deported.  It was also shared that people of color don’t feel welcome in this climate and that, since the election, 
Albany does not feel like a safe place for people of different sexual orientations.    
 
The Commission empathized with those not feeling welcomed and responded that they do not tolerate harassment and are 
committed to finding resources to help people in these situations.  The Commissioners expressed the need to be more 
proactive, better with outreach, and more supportive to those vulnerable.  Cervantes noted that City Manager Wes Hare is 
very genuine in personally helping minority residents connect with resources that will help to solve their issues.  Salinas 
shared that he had talked to Police Chief Mario Lattanzio about racial profiling and that Lattanzio responded that he was 
not aware of any profiling and would not allow that to take place in the Police Department.   
 
Preparation of 2016 HRC Annual Report 
 
Cervantes asked that a template from last year be sent to him.  He will create a draft and asked that Equinoa assist him by 
editing it.  Equinoa agreed to assist. 
 
Graffiti on an Albany resident’s car 
 
Cervantes reported that a Confederate flag was etched on a resident’s car a couple of weeks ago.  The victim notified 
Cervantes of the offense and asked him what he should do.  Cervantes directed him to call the police.  The victimized 
family, who are Hispanic and active members of the community, notified the police; and the issue is being investigated.  
The family did not want to share their concerns at this meeting for fear of repercussions that could harm their children.  
The incident led the family to purchase cameras to monitor their property.  Cervantes shared their story with Councilor 
Kellum so the Council would be aware of the incident.  Cervantes will discuss the Neighborhood Watch program with the 
family and help to facilitate it if there is interest.  A member of the public asked if the incident was considered a hate 
crime.  Cervantes answered that he did not know but would look into it.   
 
DEBRIEFS 
 
Homeless Person’s Memorial Service (Wednesday, December 21) 
 
Kislingbury, Whitley, and Equinoa attended.  They reported that the event was well done and had great media coverage.  
Kislingbury noted that he would have liked to have had printed song sheets since everyone was invited to participate in 
the singing. 
 
Showing of movie Selma (Saturday, January 14) 
 
Kislingbury reported that having a donation box at the Theater was okayed and participants donated $344.00, leaving the 
expense of only a couple dollars for LBCC.  One hundred and twenty-five people attended even though it was such a cold 
morning.  Coffee was available for those attending.  It was suggested to the Commission to include a march next year as a 
symbolic gesture.  The group liked the idea. 
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Post-Selma lunch discussion (Saturday, January 14) 
 
Kislingbury reported that 53 people attended.  Taqueria Alonzo was very accommodating of the last-minute reservation 
additions.   
 
Hughes-Tafen reported that a question at her table asked the meaning of “harmonious relationships” in the Commission’s 
mission statement.  Those asking didn’t feel that “harmonious” closes the gap.  Cervantes requested that this be put on the 
next agenda so the group could discuss the revitalization of their goals. 
 
UPDATES 
 
Human Relations Award for Calendar Year 2016 
 
Cervantes directed the group to keep encouraging people to nominate.  
 
Other volunteer opportunities 
 
None.   
 
Linn-Benton Hispanic Advisory Committee (HAC) 
 
Dodge Vera explained that they did not have a meeting in December and this month’s meeting will be next week.   
 
Kislingbury suggested the HAC discuss having more diverse representation amongst the City’s board and commissions.  
Whitley conveyed that even to have more diversity in the audience would help.  Salinas shared the Council’s meeting 
schedule.   
 
2017 Calendar of Events 
 
Cervantes reminded the group of LBCC’s Annual Unity Celebration on March 1.   
 
BUSINESS FROM THE COMMISSON 
 
Cervantes shared about his mishap in which he was late in reapplying for his expired position on the Commission.  The 
Ward I Councilor appointed someone else for the position from the applications that were received within the time frame.  
Cervantes was disappointed to learn that he was no longer on the Commission.  He explained that Councilor Rich Kellum, 
who had not filled his appointment yet and recognizing Cervantes desire to still serve, graciously offered the last open 
appointment to him.   
 
Cervantes described the need for more communication in the process.  He expressed his appreciation to Councilor Kellum 
for the appointment, to the other Commissioners for their support, and to City Manager Wes Hare and Assistant City 
Manager/CIO/Interim Economic Development Director Jorge Salinas for reaching out to him with a phone call expressing 
their regret over the mishap.  Salinas noted that Mayor Sharon Konopa was instrumental in resolving the issue.  Cervantes 
will go to tomorrow night’s City Council meeting to thank the Councilors for his appointment.   
 
Cervantes asked Peter Goodman of C.A.R.E. what the organization was currently working on.  Goodman responded that 
they are recognizing that the vulnerable in the community are even more vulnerable at this present time.  He described the 
organization being close to what the HRC has talked about tonight.  They are a multiracial group that strives to model 
how to behave with each other.  Kislingbury expressed his appreciation for the group’s service to the community.   
 
There was more discussion on the board and commission application process in light of the concerns shared under 
Business from the Public.  Whitley requested a list of the board and commission positions that are hard to fill.  Salinas 
agreed to send an email with a link to the list of openings on the City’s website.  Kislingbury volunteered to draft a 
resolution regarding a notification process to board and commission applicants.  Kislingbury will give the draft to 
Cervantes when it is complete.  Cervantes asked that discussion of the process be on the next agenda. 
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Salinas agreed to create an Outlook appointment invitation to the Commissioners for the HRC meetings. 
 
Salinas distributed a document to the Commissioners detailing last year’s award presentation (see agenda file).   
 
NEXT MEETING DATE: 
 
Tuesday, February 28, 2017 
 
Kislingbury announced that he will not be at March meeting. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
Cervantes adjourned the meeting at 8:25 p.m. 
 
Respectfully submitted, Reviewed by, 
 
Signature on file Signature on file 
 
Gina Burrese Jorge Salinas 
Administrative Assistant  Assistant City Manager/Chief Information Officer/ 
   Interim Economic Development Director 


